
MINUTES OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
MONDAY, 22 OCTOBER 2012 

 
Councillors Councillors Winskill (Vice-Chair), Adamou, McNamara, Newton and 

Rice (Chair) 
 

 
Apologies Helen Kania and Mariatta Ezeji 

 
Also Present: Co-optees: Yvonne Denny and Evan Reid 

Councillors: Strickland 
Officers: Marc Dorfman (Assistant Director - Planning, Regen & 
Economy), Margaret Gallagher (Performance Manager - Policy, 
Intelligence, Partnership), Eve Pelekanos (Head of Policy, Intelligence 
&Partnership), Kevin Bartle (Assistant Director – Finance), Joan Hancox 
(Head of Sustainable Transport), Daliah Barrett (Lead Officer – 
Licensing), Melanie Ponomarenko (Senior Policy Officer – Scrutiny) and 
Felicity Parker (Clerk) 

 

MINUTE 
NO. 

 
SUBJECT/DECISION 

 

OSCO146. 
 

WEBCASTING 
  

 The Chair welcomed everybody to the meeting and informed them that the 
meeting would be webcast. 
 

OSCO147. 
 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
  

 Apologies for absence were received from Helen Kania and Mariatta Ezeji. 
 
Apologies for lateness were received from Cllr McNamara. 
 

OSCO148. 
 

URGENT BUSINESS 
  

 The Chair informed the Committee that Councillor McNamara would be tabling a 
Panel report from the Environment & Housing Scrutiny Panel.  This would be 
taken under item 12. 
 

OSCO149. 
 

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
  

 There were no declarations of interest. 
 

OSCO150. 
 

DEPUTATIONS/PETITIONS/PRESENTATIONS/QUESTIONS 
  

 None. 
 

OSCO151. 
 

CABINET MEMBER QUESTIONS - CABINET MEMBER FOR ECONOMIC 
DEVELOPMENT AND SOCIAL INCLUSION 
  

 The Committee received a brief update of the Cabinet Member portfolio for 
Economic Development and Social Inclusion. 
 
NOTED: 
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Regeneration 

• Tottenham Regeneration – the Council had set out 12 pledges to the 
community with key items of work by end of calendar year.  Councillor 
Strickland placed on record his thanks to the officers involved with the works 
already carried out. 

• A new team had been introduced to tackle grime and enforcement issues in 
Tottenham in the form of a neighbourhood action team, launched in March 
2012. 

• Activities had been arranged in Tottenham High Road to bring more people 
to Tottenham and restore confidence.  A number of events had taken place 
– medley market, film festival (400 people attended), and there would be a 
music festival in December. 

• The Bruce Grove Youth Centre was re-launched in April 2012 and had run a 
summer programme. 

• The Jobs for Haringey scheme had been launched in May 2012 and had so 
far made good progress.  48 people had been helped into work through the 
brokerage scheme and 17 new jobs had been created locally.  There had 
been 154 applications jobs to be created, with a target of 200.  There had 
been good interest from local businesses, with officers working hard to 
challenge developers to create local jobs and recruit locally. 

• A new enterprise centre was due to open at 639 High Rd - a temporary 
building (639b) had opened in July and was run by the London Youth 
Support Trust. 

• Phase 1 of the Spurs development started on 24 September, starting with 
the supermarket development. 

• The Authority was keen to make sure that the community were involved in 
regeneration.  Working groups had been set up in Tottenham Green, Bruce 
Grove and West Green Road, and chaired by local Councillors.  Successful 
meetings had been held over the summer period, supported by the Princes 
foundation to work up designs for Tottenham Green. 

• Tottenham High Road - the Post Office was relocated in January, Job 
Centre Plus had now been reopened and both Aldi and Carpet Right had 
been granted planning permission to re-build. 

• Work on removing the Tottenham Hale Gyratory was due to begin next 
month. 

• Good progress had been made on the 12 pledges, and a progress report 
would be published at the end of the year. 

• Town centres – Councillor Strickland was keen to get to learn more about 
the Borough’s town centres in greater detail.  There were challenges across 
the whole Borough.  £100k Government funding had been received to 
support town centres and this money would be distributed as follows:  £50k 
to West Green Road, and the remaining £50k would be split between the 
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remaining five town centres to support local initiatives and drive growth. 

 
Planning 

• Planning policies group had been set up, with cross party membership, to 
work through policies and ensure that these reflect political and local 
priorities. 

2012 

• There had been good activity across the borough during the Olympic period 
– arts programme at Bruce Castle Park, art exhibition at Bruce Castle 
museum, a one-day festival in Bruce Castle Park (with 7000 attendees) and 
Holland Heineken House at Alexandra Palace.  However, it was 
acknowledged that Crouch End, Muswell Hill and Wood Green did not 
receive as many visitors as would have been liked. 

• 200,000 people had lined the streets for the torch route, with 7000 people 
attending the evening celebration at Alexandra Palace. 

Credit union 

• There were worries about the number of residents struggling financially and 
rise of pay day loan shops across the borough.  The Council had agreed to 
lend £750k (in 3 batches) to the Credit Union for them to work with local 
people.  

Councillor Strickland and Marc Dorfman took questions from the Committee: 
 
How would the money for West Green Road be spent, and how would this tie in 
with the development of Wards Corner 
The Wards Corner development was situated at the east end of West Green 
Road - much needed regeneration in the area next to the tube station.  The 
Lawrence Road development would be situated further along the road.  These 
two developments would take some time to complete, so the Council were keen 
to give an initial boost to the road – a task and finish group would be set up to 
decide how to spend the £50k funding.  It was important that there was a local 
responsibility for area – for example, if every trader repainted their shop frontage 
then the look and feel of the high street could be improved. 
 
What was the position of the appeal against the 2011 Wards Corner decision 
The 2011 appeal had been withdrawn by Grainger.  Planning permission for the 
development had been granted in June 2012, and the s106 agreement signed, 
however Judicial Review had been lodged against this.   
 
Graingers has an ongoing commitment to Wards Corner, and therefore were not 
expected to withdraw due to the delays. 
 
What type of jobs had been created under the enterprise scheme 
Efforts were made to ensure that there was a good mix of jobs, with a balance in 
all areas of the borough.   
 
Town centres could be seen as ‘things of the past’ – what work was being done 
to deal with these difficulties, particularly in Tottenham High Street. 
The Council had concerns over it’s town centres, however the shop vacancy rate 
was 6.4% compared to the London average of 10%.  Muswell Hill was a 
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particular concern.  Tottenham High Street was a particular problem due to the 
length of the street, and this needed to be looked at in closer detail.   
In relation to housing above shops, it was vital that these types of properties 
were monitored.  The HMO licensing scheme expansion would start to deal with 
issues in these properties.  
Credit union – there were no premises in east of borough where they were most 
needed 
This was one of the key challenges put to the Credit Unions, and it was found 
that the reason for this was that in order to keep costs down, fewer premises 
were rented.  It was suggested to them that they needed to have a proactive 
ways of reaching residents, and the idea of pop-up shops / outreach in areas 
which currently had no access was discussed.  
 
What work was being carried out to enable young people to build up work 
experience 
Councillor Strickland agreed that this was a struggle for young people.  The 
Council had been encouraging businesses to go into schools and talk to young 
people and to provide work experience places.  The College of Haringey, Enfield 
and North East London (CHENEL) were working hard on apprenticeships and 
also established 10 pre-apprenticeship programmes. 
 
There were some good examples in the Borough of schools building informal 
relationships with businesses.  Gladesmore had linked with Moody’s (city based 
finance company), who had arranged for pupils to have practice interviews with 
senior officers from the company. 
 
What scope was there to carry out work to secondary roads once the ‘town 
centres’ had been improved.   
Although the Council was keen to improve other roads, it was important to 
remember that the funding was additional Government funding and there was no 
budget for additional road improvements. 
 
There was a perceived lack of active planning enforcement – how was this being 
addressed.   
There had been a lot of progress and success – there had been more 
prosecutions made in the last year than over the past ten years.  £18k of fines 
has been allocated where enforcement notices had not been complied with.  The 
enforcement team were relatively successful in moving from simple warnings 
and negotiations and were quicker to enforce and prosecute. 
New legislation in the Localism Act allowed the Council to pull down hoardings 
and graffiti and then charge building but there were still priorities on what issues 
should be dealt with.  An area based enforcement update was due at the next 
Regulatory Committee, which would detail demand for enforcement and where 
issues had been addressed.  
 
Outcomes from Muswell Hill walkabout – request for use of space behind library 
Councillor Strickland agreed to chase up this issue and provide a response to 
the Committee. 
 
Were there any plans for mitigating the increase in business rates, considering 
the effect of re-evaluation at 2008 levels may have on rate payers 
Throughout the recession a system had operated whereby rate payers could pay 
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smaller rates.  However, this was a ‘two edged sword’ for the Council, because 
smaller business rates meant less income.   
The Chair thanked Councillor Strickland and Marc Dorfman for attending the 
meeting. 
 

OSCO152. 
 

PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT 
  

 The Committee received an update on progress against the Council’s priorities 
and other major responsibilities in the first quarter of 2012/13.  Up to date 
Quarter 2 information had been provided to Members as part of the 
supplementary pack.   
 
Margaret Gallagher outlined the highlights of the report: 
 

• September had seen the creation of 17 jobs through the Jobs Fund 

• There had been an increase in the amount of people in Temporary 
Accommodation.  The overall trend was decreasing, but the Haringey 
average was significantly higher than the London average 

• The number of children in care had reduced from 574 (March) to 542 
(September) – a rate of 110 per 10,000 population, which was a reduction 
compared to last year but still higher than the national average. 

• The number of children under a child protection plan had increased and 
the Haringey rate was higher than its’ statistical neighbours. 

• 57.9% of pupils had received 5 GCSEs at A-C grades, although this 
statistic was subject to validation. 

• Housing benefit and Council Tax claims had reduced significantly. 

• There had been an increase in violent crime. 

• An improvement had been made in the under 18 conception rate 
 
Margaret Gallagher informed the Committee that she may be unable to answer 
any service specific questions, but would refer these to the relevant officers. 
 
The Committee requested information on the following: 
 

• Education – what actions were being taken to bring the fixed term 
exclusion rate in line with the inner London rate? 

• What measures were being taken to ensure that the case loads of social 
workers were manageable and to ensure that there were enough social 
workers in the authority? 

• Target HY483 – average days from becoming looked after to placed for 
adoption for children adopted in period – was ‘red’ for Quarter 2.  What 
plans were in place to reduce this and bring in line with the Government 
target? 

• Now that the Belmont Infant and Junior School expansion plans had been 
rejected, would there be an affect on school places and how would this be 
dealt with? 

 
The Committee had a brief discussion on how this type of information was 
presented at meetings and suggested that it would be better to receive it at an 
earlier stages so that Members could scrutinise it in more details and address 
concerns in other ways.  It was suggested that Panels may be better placed to 
consider areas within their remit and OSC to consider areas it specifically 
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covered. 
 
The Chair thanked Margaret Gallagher for attending. 
 

OSCO153. 
 

BUDGET MONITORING REPORT 
  

 The Committee received an update from Kevin Bartle on the Budget Monitoring 
report.  The report was considered at the 18 September 2012 Cabinet meeting, 
and detailed the forecast revenue and capital outturns for 2012/13 based on 
actual performance to 31 July 2012 and the proposed management actions and 
budget adjustments in response to monthly budget management during the 
financial year to date. 
 
The highlights of the report were outlined: 

• A balanced position was projected on the revenue budget – this included 
some overspends and underspends. 

• Adults & Housing – projected £2m overspend (paragraph three of the 
report outlined actions taken to address the position).  There was an 
amount held in central reserves which was earmarked for Adults and 
Housing, and there may be a request to release these reserves. 

• Place and Sustainability - projected £600k overspend 

• Children & Young People – projected balanced position at the end of the 
financial year, however due to the volatile nature of the budget, this was 
being closely monitored. 

• Chief Executive – projected £300k overspend. 

• There was a £1m saving in Treasury Management, based on the costs of 
borrowing. 

• All funding decisions were made annually by Full Council – this decision 
was based on funding needs and demographic pressures on the budget 
process. 

 
The Committee requested: 

• That the Chief Executive of Homes for Haringey (or his rep) attend the 
next meeting to explain the forecast overspend on the repairs budget; 
and, 

• Explanation of projected capital under spend on voids, which seemed to 
be at odds with the performance report on voids. 

 
Councillor Rice reminded Committee Members that OSC were responsible for 
scrutinising the overall view of the whole budget, the Scrutiny Panels were 
responsible for scrutinising the detailed monitoring of services. 
 

OSCO154. 
 

REVIEW UPDATE - 20MPH SPEED LIMIT 
  

 The Committee received an update from Joan Hancox on the review update of 
the 20mph speed limit.  There was not a great deal to update the Committee – 
the main recommendation on the original report had not been agreed by 
Cabinet. 
 
NOTED: 

• Road safety measures were still being implemented to reduce speed on 
residential roads. 
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• The £3.2m was an estimated based on implementing the limit where it 
was not already in place – it was not for a wide range of physical 
measures. 

• With regards to comparisons against other boroughs, Hackney and 
Islington already had significant areas (approximately 75%) of the 
borough under 20mph limits prior to a roll out.  Haringey only had 35% of 
the roads covered by a 20mph limit, hence the higher cost to introduce it 
across the remaining 65%. 

• The majority of accidents were on A and B roads and not residential 
roads.  Therefore a 20mph limit of side roads would not address the 
majority of accident rates. 

 
Councillor McNamara suggested that it might be appropriate for the Environment 
and Housing Scrutiny Panel to carry out further work on this issue. 
 

OSCO155. 
 

RESPONSES TO REVISED GAMBLING POLICY CONSULTATION PROCESS 
  

 The Committee received the report on the responses to the revised Gambling 
Policy consultation process, introduced by Joan Hancox and Daliah Barrett.  
 
NOTED: 

• The Gambling Policy – Statement of Licensing Principles – was required 
to be reviewed every three years and needed to be in place by the end of 
January 2013. 

• There were a number of restrictions as to what could be included within 
the policy.  Problems with gambling and betting shops could not be legally 
incorporated. 

• The Gambling Act 2005 did not allow for the community to get involved.  
Planning and demand could also not be taken into consideration. 

• The fees charge for gambling was set by the Government – LBH fees 
were set 10% below maximum, further work would need to be undertaken 
to see if these could be increased. 

 
The Committee discussed why this report was presented at OSC, when there 
could be no influence over the content.  The Chair agreed to take advice from 
Legal Services to see why this is the proper route for the gambling policy. 

ACTION: Chair 
 

OSCO156. 
 

IMPACT OF WELFARE REFORM PROJECT SCOPE - OSC PROJECT 
DISCUSSION PAPER 
  

 The Committee received the report as set out in the agenda papers.  Melanie 
Ponomarenko outlined the following: 
 

• The paper was a discussion paper for the Committee to consider the 
impact of the welfare reforms project. 

• Discussion had taken place with several departments- Council Tax 
Benefits, Community Housing, Economic Regeneration, Public Health – 
to see where scrutiny may be able to add value.  Page 131 of the agenda 
pack outlined these areas. 

• The Community Housing Service were currently looking at a policy about 
placing people unable to stay in the borough to other areas, due to the 
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benefits cap.  This policy was due to be reported at the Cabinet meeting 
in December, with a roll-out in-March-April 2013. 

• The changes to Council Tax benefits would be agreed by full Council in 
January 2013.  There were some elements that scrutiny could contribute 
to – categorising who is protected or enforcement and collection policies. 

• There were many changes happening.  It would be useful to carry out a 
mapping exercise to identify any gaps in service, along with what services 
and advice were available. 

• It was proposed that the project team held 3-4 meetings to consider the 
welfare reform project.  Timescales needed to be worked out, and these 
meetings should be in-sync with the significant milestones as outlined by 
the services. 

 
The Committee discussed the report and made the following comments: 
 

• This was a good piece of preliminary work to set out the most significant 
changes that the Council would have to deal with.  These changes would 
have a major effect on people living in the borough and it was important 
that the policies were scrutinised before they were implemented. 

• A special OSC meeting was requested to meet before the December 
Cabinet meeting.   

• The Chair questioned whether OSC had the capacity to carry out detailed 
scrutiny work and suggested that it may be better to delegate this to a 
Scrutiny Panel.   However it was noted that cross cutting areas and 
benefits are in the OSC’s remit. 

• The Chair agreed to meet with Policy Officers to discuss a way forward.  
The Vice-Chair requested to attend the meeting also. 

ACTION: Melanie Ponomarenko 
 

OSCO157. 
 

PANEL REPORT BACK 
  

 Communities Scrutiny Panel 
 
Councillor Winskill introduced the summary paper and draft minutes of the 
Communities Scrutiny Panel as set out in the agenda papers.  Councillor 
Winskill added that following the meeting, Councillor Rice had written to the 
Borough Commander with regards to tasers, requesting further assurances 
about their use.  This was in response to a recent incident within the Borough 
where a young person was accidentally tasered.  Councillor Rice added that he 
had received a response from the Chief Inspector to say that the same 
presentation given at the CSP meeting could be given at OSC, however 
engagement on a larger scale with all Councillors may be a better route.  
Following a discussion it was agreed that Councillor Rice would again write to 
the Borough Commander in his capacity of Chair of OSC to request that the 
taser rollout be suspended until the IPCC had reported back on their findings. 

ACTION: Chair 
 
The Committee noted and AGREED the recommendations as set out. 
 
Adults and Health Scrutiny Panel 
 
Councillor Adamou introduced the summary paper and draft minutes of the 
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Adults and Health Scrutiny Panel as set out in the agenda papers. 
 
The Committee noted and AGREED the recommendations as set out. 
 
Children and Young People’s Scrutiny Panel 
 
Councillor Newton introduced the summary paper and draft minutes of the 
Children and Young People’s Scrutiny Panel as set out in the agenda papers.  
Councillor Newton added that the Panel would be carrying out in-depth work on 
school places, following the decision not to expand Belmont Infant and Junior 
schools. 
 
Environment and Housing Scrutiny Panel  
 
Councillor McNamara introduced the summary paper and draft minutes of the 
Environment and Housing Scrutiny Panel as set out in the agenda papers. 
 
The Committee noted and AGREED the recommendations as set out. 
 
Councillor McNamara tabled a report - ‘Interim report on waste and recycling 
services’ – which outlined the impact on the rollout for phases 1&2 and covered 
wider issues of how to increase recycling rates.  Councillor McNamara outlined 
the report and recommendations. 
 
The Committee noted and AGREED the recommendations as set out, subject to 
the following amendment to recommendation 1: 
 
Where the successful application of the new waste and recycling collection 
system is not immediately deliverable (e.g. no room for wheelie bins), a more 
bespoke system is developed which utilises the full range of available 
receptacles: bags; boxes; boxes with bags; 120, 240 & 360 litre bins; food waste 
bins; hessian sacks and community bins and is undertaken in consultation with 
ward councillors, local residents, residents associations and community groups. 
This should also include the option of returning to weekly collection of residual 
waste in exceptional circumstances where other options have been ruled out as 
unworkable. 
 
Councillor McNamara gave thanks to the officers involved in the report, 
particularly Martin Bradford.  He also requested that the report be sent to 
Cabinet Members. 
 

OSCO158. 
 

AREA COMMITTEE REPORT BACK 
  

 This item was not discussed. 
 

OSCO159. 
 

NEW ITEMS OF URGENT BUSINESS 
  

 There were no new items of urgent business. 
 

OSCO160. 
 

MINUTES 
  

 The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 23 July 2012 were approved as a 
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correct record. 
 
NOTED the response to the action under minute OSCO 137 –  
 
In response to whether an options appraisal had been carried out for the 
provision of front line services through post offices, the Leader confirmed 
that Lyn Garner – Director of Place and Sustainability – would be able to 
provide an update, following a meeting that she had attended.  ACTION:  
Director of Place and Sustainability 
 
The Post Office’s national modernisation programme will be taking place over 
the next three years. There is a £1.34 billion investment package associated 
with the programme which will see up to 6,000 branches converted into new 
formats. There is no programme of branch closures, the modernisation plan is 
centred on two new models: 
 

• The main model will see many larger branches refreshed with open 
plan counters, new technology such as assisted self-service, longer 
opening hours and special services for small businesses. 

• The local model will see Post Office services offered on the retail 
counter, rather than from a dedicated Post Office counter. The local 
model is more economical for sub postmasters to run and usually 
means services are available for much longer hours. 
 

In Haringey there are currently 18 Post Offices. Five are ‘Crown’ Post Offices, 
run directly by Post Office Ltd with direct employees. The remainder 
‘Independently Run’ Post Offices operated under a number of different models. 
The five ‘Crown’ Post Offices are located at: Wood Green; Crouch End; 
Harringay Green Lanes; Muswell Hill; Finsbury Park. 
 
The Post Office has contacted all branches in Haringey to offer three 
alternatives: 
 

a) No change (branch stays as it currently is); 
b) Modernise (fully funded in return for a switch to a new variable 
contract with the Post Office); 
c) Leave the Post Office branch network (18 months’ severance 
payment, with the Post Office seeking to identify alternative provision). 
 

The offer runs for three years. Council officers are in dialogue with colleagues 
from the Post Office about opportunities to join up service provision and deliver 
in partnership at locations where it makes sense to do so.    
 

OSCO161. 
 

FUTURE MEETINGS 
  

 NOTED the dates of future meetings. 
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COUNCILLOR REG RICE 
 
Chair 
 
 
 
The meeting ended at 
 
Councillor …………………………………… 
 
Chair 
 
SIGNED AT MEETING…….DAY 
 
OF………………………………… 
 
CHAIR…………………………… 
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